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1.0 SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATION

Delegate to Planning Manager for approval subject to Section 106 planning obligation. 

2.0 Background

2.1 At the 29th June Planning Committee a decision on the application was deferred for the 
following reason :

Deferred to a later meeting of the Committee to allow planning officers to address parking 
issues, and seek agreement with the applicants for amendments to the design of the 
development and public use of the facility.

3.0 Revised Proposal

3.1 a)  The revised proposal increases parking by 10 spaces to 75 in total. 
b)  The Café/restaurant location has been bought forward to the front of the building to face 

Galvin Road. It will be available for public use. 
c)  The access has been moved south and basement reconfigured to avoid third party land.
d)  The conference room and gym have been removed to provide space for the above 

changes and reduce parking demand. 
f)   The height of the building will rise 0.5 metres to accommodate, at ground level, 

sufficient headroom for service vehicles to enter the site. (compared to the submitted 
scheme this will result the first floor overhanging the service area on the north side).The 
height to the top of the building will be 22.1 m. 

g)  Cycle and bin store relocated.
h)  The white/pale render and cladding above the dark grey brick base is to be replaced 

with light grey cladding of two types. 

4.0 Assessment

4.1 With the removal of the conference room and gym demand for car parking will be less. 
However the 75 spaces proposed is likely to go down to 70 spaces once Transport/Highway 
comments have been addressed. 70 spaces for a 99 room hotel (ratio 70%) is only 
acceptable if there is contribution to parking restrictions in the area, double height kerbs at 
the entrance and measures to encourage use of non-car modes of travel. The permitted 81 
room scheme had a parking ratio of 80%. There are still 7 spaces at ground level; 10 spaces 
are proposed but 3 are likely to go to address transport/highway concerns. 

4.2 The revised access is broadly acceptable subject to the addition of double height kerbs. 
Revisions to the layout are required to address vehicle manoeuvring in the basement and in 
particular refuse/delivery lorry access. This will result in some parking spaces being lost. 
The proposed scheme does not work for long vehicles unless reversing in off Galvin Road 
which is to be avoided if possible. 
 

4.3 Whilst loss of the gym, as local community benefit, is regrettable the permitted scheme had 
no gym nor conference room. The restriction on the layout due to third party land, the small 
site and the relatively fixed locations of lift shafts for an economic layout severely limit 
options for retaining space for a gym. 

4.4 Transport and Highway comments are:

No highway objection subject to the applicant resolving all issues prior to committee and in 
doing so:



a) making amendments to the design of the application and providing the additional 
information as requested;
b) providing the layout of the ground floor of the development and basement floors in .dwg 
format so that it can be overlaid by the local highway authority on the widening line 
drawings;
c) agreeing to the Heads of Terms of the S106 agreement;
d) ensuring that the S106 is signed promptly following committee and within an agreed 
timescale.

4.5 The revised external appearance is acceptable. There is a desire to minimise use of pale 
render where there is a risk of it being excessively stained due to dirt in the air near main 
roads. 

4.6 Any neighbour observations received will be reported on the meeting amendment sheet. 

4.7 It should be noted that if permission is granted for this 99 room hotel the applicant may still 
agree terms with the third party land owner for the original 81 room hotel to be built. 

4.8 Subject to the receipt of satisfactory revised drawings and information the proposal is 
acceptable if a satisfactory Section 106 planning obligation is completed that includes the 
following matters:

A highway widening line affects the front part of the site and therefore any development 
on this site will need to dedicate this land free of charge for maintenance at the public 
expense. The land is required now as part of the previous consent in line with the 
wording of the S106 agreement.  Separate to that request the S106 agreement should 
be written that the land must be transferred on signing of the S106 agreement; 
Travel Plan;
Travel Plan Monitoring Contribution of £6,000;
TRICS SAM monitoring requirements as standard; 
Real time passenger information (RTPI) screen to be provided in the lobby of the hotel 
(as per specification to be provided as part of S106 Heads of Terms) and maintained 
thereafter to provide customers of the hotel information about the bus services passing 
the site; 
Active promotion of the Slough bike hire scheme to patrons of the hotel as part of the 
Travel Plan; and
A traffic regulation order contribution of £6,000 should be secured to address any 
changes to waiting restrictions in the vicinity of the site including the potential for 
introducing pay and display bays on Galvin Road to the north of the site. 
Sign a Section 278 highway agreement prior to a start of development to cover the 
following : 

Highways Schedule:
Temporary access point (as necessary);
Installation of crossover / junction;
Double height kerbs to be constructed along the site access to prevent vehicle incursion 
onto the adopted verge; 
Reconstruct the footway fronting the application site (as necessary);
Reinstatement of redundant access points to standard to footway construction;
Installation of street lighting modifications (as necessary);
Drainage connections (as necessary);
Gully cleaning (nearest gullies around the site and site access as necessary); 
Support Structure Agreement for construction of basement walls etc; (agree 
specification; continued right of support and fees for inspection)
Retaining walls (as necessary);



Dedication as highway maintainable at the public expense, free of charge, the area at 
the front of the site that forms part of the A4 Bath Road widening line (land to be 
transferred on signing of the S106 or before). 

5.0 Recommendation

5.1 Delegate to Planning Manager for approval subject to revised drawings and receipt of 
further information and completion of a satisfactory Section 106 planning obligation. 

6.0 Conditions

1. The development hereby permitted shall be commenced within three years from the date 
of this permission.

REASON To prevent the accumulation of planning permissions, and to enable the 
Council to review the suitability of the development in the light of altered circumstances 
and to comply with the provisions of Section 91 of the Town and Country Planning Act 
1990.

2. Approved plans

The development hereby approved shall be implemented only in accordance with the 
following plans and drawings hereby approved by the Local Planning Authority:

TO BE COMPLETED

REASON  To ensure that the site is developed in accordance with the submitted 
application and to ensure that the proposed development does not prejudice the amenity 
of the area and to comply with the Policies in the Development Plan. 

3. Details and Samples of materials

Details of external materials and samples of bricks and cladding to be used on the 
development hereby approved shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local 
Planning Authority before the scheme is commenced on site and the development shall 
be carried out in accordance with the details approved. 

REASON To ensure a satisfactory appearance of the development so as not to 
prejudice the visual amenity of the locality in accordance with Policy EN1 of The 
Adopted Local Plan for Slough 2004.

4. Bin Stores

The bin stores shown on the approved drawings shall be provided prior to the 
occupation of the development.

REASON In the interest of public health and visual amenity of the area.

5. Cycle parking

No development shall be begun until details of the cycle parking provision (cycle stand 
details) have been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. 
The cycle parking shall be provided in accordance with these details prior to the 



occupation of the development and shall be retained at all times in the future for this 
purpose. 

REASON To ensure that there is adequate cycle parking available at the site in 
accordance with Policy T8 of The Adopted Local Plan for Slough 2004,  and to meet the 
objectives of the Slough Integrated Transport Strategy. 

6. Boundary treatment

Boundary treatment shall be implemented on site in accordance with the approved 
details prior to the first occupation of the development and retained at all time in the 
future. This condition does not apply to land on the Bath Road frontage of the site that is 
transferred to the local highway authority to implement highway improvement work.   

REASON In the interests of the visual amenity of the area and accordance with Policy 
EN3 of The Adopted Local Plan for Slough 2004.

7. Landscaping  Scheme

The landscaping shown on the approved drawings (including that on the highway verge 
of Galvin Road) shall be carried out no later than the first planting season following 
completion of the development. Within a five year period following the implementation of 
the scheme, if any of the new or retained trees or shrubs should die, are removed or 
become seriously damaged or diseased, then they shall be replaced in the next planting 
season with another of the same species and size as agreed in the landscaping tree 
planting scheme by the Local Planning Authority.

REASON In the interests of the visual amenity of the area and accordance with Policy 
EN3 of The Adopted Local Plan for Slough 2004.

8. Obscure Glazing

The building shall not be occupied until obscure glazing has been installed in corridor 
windows in the east elevation of the building at first floor level and above all in 
accordance with details that shall have first been submitted to and been approved by the 
local planning authority. The obscure glazing shall been maintained thereafter. 

REASON In the interest of the living conditions of residents with west facing windows in 
flats in Kingsmead House to the east of the development. 

9. Surface Water Drainage

The development shall not begin until details of on site surface water drainage works 
have been submitted to and approved in writing by The Local Planning Authority. No 
works which result in the discharge of ground or surface water from the site shall be 
commenced until the off-site drainage works detailed in the approved scheme have been 
completed

REASON  In the interest of prevention of flooding in the area or downstream in 
accordance with The Core Strategy 2006 - 2026 policy 8. 

10. Access

The building shall not be occupied until the access has been completed including 
associated works within the public highway of Galvin Road. 



REASON In the interest of the free flow of traffic and conditions of general safety on the 
adjoining highway. 

11. No entry barrier

No vehicle access gate or barrier or control system shall be installed at the access from 
the highway or with 6 metres of the edge of the highway boundary. 

REASON In order to minimise danger, obstruction and inconvenience to users of the 
highway and the development. 

12. Visibility

No part of the development shall be occupied until pedestrian visibility splays of 2.4 x 2.4 
metres have been provided on both sides of the access.   The pedestrian visibility splays 
shall be kept free of any obstruction exceeding 600mm in height above the nearside 
channel level of the carriageway.

No part of the development shall be occupied until visibility splays have been provided 
on the south side of the access between a point 2.4 metres along the centre line of the 
access measured from the edge of the carriageway and a point 18m metres along the 
edge of the carriageway measured from the intersection of the centre line of the access.  
Visibility splays shall be provided on the north side of the access between a point 2.4 
metres along the centre line of the access measured from the edge of the carriageway 
and a point 43m metres along the edge of the carriageway measured from the 
intersection of the centre line of the access.  The area contained within the splays shall 
be kept free of any obstruction exceeding 0.6 metres in height above the nearside 
channel level of the carriageway.

Reason: To provide adequate intervisibility between the access and the existing public 
highway for the safety and convenience of users of the highway and of the access.

13. Headroom

The height of the vehicle access where it passes under the building shall be a minimum 
of 4.5m between the surface of the access way and the lowest point of the underside of 
the building. 

REASON :  In the interest of highway safety in particular to allow service vehicle access 
to the development off the public highway.    

14. Low or zero carbon energy

Construction work shall not commence until a low or zero carbon energy scheme has 
been submitted to and been approved in writing by the local planning authority. The 
scheme shall include details of energy to be generated on the site from low or zero 
carbon sources equivalent to 10% of the buildings estimated carbon emissions as 
measured by the Target Emission Rate of the Building Regulations Part L. The scheme 
shall be implemented as approved and the building shall not be occupied until its 
associated energy generating equipment has been installed and is operational.       

REASON In the interest of sustainable development in particular reducing carbon 
emissions and in accordance with policy 8 of the Core Strategy 2008.  .



15. Sustainable Development

Development shall not commence until a certificate, from an acredited BREEAM 
assessor, has been submitted to the Local Planning Authority confirming that the 
development has been designed to achieve a standard of BREEAM Very Good. The 
development shall be constructed so as to achieve a standard of BREEAM Very Good 
and confirmation of compliance from an acredited BREEAM assessor shall be submitted 
to the Local Planning Authority within one month of completion of each of the two 
buildings on the site. 

REASON In the interest of sustainable development in accordance with policy 8 of the 
Core Strategy

16. Cafe/restaurant

The cafe/restaurant shall, when open, be available for the public to use. 

REASON In the interest of providing a range of local community facilities. 

INFORMATIVE(S):

1. Section 106 Legal Agreement. Please note that there is a Section 106 planning 
obligation under the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 that applies to this site.

2. Highway Matters. 

No water meters will be permitted within the public footway. The applicant will need to 
provide way leave to Thames Water Plc for installation of water meters within the site.

The development must be so designed and constructed to ensure that surface water 
from the development does not drain onto the highway or into the highway drainage 
system.

The applicant is advised that if it is intended to use soakaways as the method of dealing 
with the disposal of surface water then the permission of the Environment Agency will be 
necessary

The permission hereby granted shall not be construed as authority to obstruct the public 
highway by the erection of scaffolding, hoarding, skip or any other device or apparatus 
for which a licence must be sought from the Highway Authority.

The applicant will need to take the appropriate protective measures to ensure the 
highway and statutory undertakers apparatus are not damaged during the construction 
of the new unit/s. 

Prior to commencing works the applicant will need to enter into a Section 278 
Agreement of the Highways Act 1980 / Minor Highway Works Agreement with Slough 
Borough Council for the implementation of the works in the highway pursuant to access 
(condition 10) and planting on Galvin Road verge (re condition 7) plus support of the 
public highway adjacent to the basement. The applicant should be made aware that 
commuted sums will be payable under this agreement for any requirements that burden 
the highway authority with additional future maintenance costs.



 Multiple water meters will not be permitted in the public highway. Surface water from the 
site must not drain onto the public highway. The applicant will need to enter into a 
Section 278 Agreement to carry out works for the new access into the site within the 
public highway. For postal numbering/naming of new homes/occupiers please apply to 
the Council's Local Land Charges Section on 01753 875039 or email 
0350SN&N@slough.gov.uk

3. Hours of Construction.

During the construction phase of the development hereby permitted the developer is 
asked to ensure contractors are engaged without reliance upon working unusual hours 
on site nor reliance upon unusual practices that are likely to cause a nuisance to nearby 
residents or road users. In general no work sholud be carried out on the site outside the 
hours of 08.00 hours to 18.00 hours Mondays - Fridays, 08.00 hours - 13.00 hours on 
Saturdays and at no time on Sundays and Bank/Public Holidays. Car parking for 
construction workers and space for deliveries should be within the site.

************Original report presented to 29th June 2016 Planning Committee**************

1.0 SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATION

Refuse. 

PART A:   BACKGROUND

2.0 Proposal

2.1 This proposal involves construction of a part 5, 6 and 7 storey hotel building for 99 rooms 
plus a ground floor restaurant/cafe, gym/leisure space and conference/function room. All 
these uses are linked to the hotel but could be used by non-residents. The gym and 
conference room together with 5 rooms are in a basement level 1 with a light well on the 
Galvin Road boundary. Two levels of parking are below. 
 

2.2 The scheme proposes 65 car parking spaces. 58 are in a two level basement (level 2 and 
3) served by a pair of car lifts from ground level. The remaining 7 spaces are at ground 
level on the north side of the site served by a new vehicle access to the site off Galvin 
Road. The car lifts are served by the aisle of the aforementioned surface parking area. 

2.3 The curved frontage of the building wraps around the south west corner of the site facing 
the Bath Road and Galvin Road. The reception will be on the west, Galvin Road side of the 
building. The restaurant will be on the east side of the building and open out onto a 
courtyard area at the east side of the site. 

2.4 The rear of the building includes a deep recess such that most of the rear room windows 
do not face the existing homes to the east and north. The two floors are progressively set 
back from the side and rear facades.  

2.5 Trees on the frontage next to Bath Road are not affected by the development. Small trees 
are proposed for the east side of the site and on the highway verge on the Galvin Road 
frontage. 



2.6 Regarding the appearance of the building a mixture of brick, aluminium vertical cladding 
strips and render arranged in a contemporary style are proposed. Brick will be used at 
ground floor level. The walls will be a combination of cladding and render with render 
frames wrapping round the building. Colours suggested are grey brick and grey and white 
cladding/render in various shades with some red as a feature. 
 

2.7 Estimated employment will be 26 full time and 16 part time staff. 

2.8 Supporting documents submitted cover transport, energy, light and design and access. 
The light study is referred to below. The energy statement indicates how low or zero 
carbon technology, including photovoltaic cells, can achieve carbon emissions at least 
10% below Building Regulation requirements. 

2.9 In terms of floorspace (Gross internal measurement) the former office on the site was 838 
sqm. The proposal is for 5743 sqm. 

2.10 The proposal is substantially the same as the approved 81 bed hotel in terms of 
appearance and width and general internal arrangement from first floor upwards. The main 
differences are addition of extra storey on part of the building, ground floor layout, extra 
uses (gym, conference room) and 3 level basement. The extra rooms are in the top storey, 
ground floor and basement (with narrow light well)

3.0 Application Site

3.1 The 0.16 hectare site lies on the south east corner of the trading estate but it is not part of 
Segro’s estate. It is less than 2 km to the town centre. To the north are garages for 
Thirkleby Rd flats with a larger data centre building beyond. To the north east and east are 
3 storey flats on Thirkleby Rd. On the frontage (Bath Road) is the current site access with 
large trees in a wide grass verge next to Bath Road. To the west is the wide verge of 
Galvin Road with large shrubs/small trees on the boundary. 
 

3.2 A 3 storey office building on the site was demolished earlier this year. It sat in the middle of 
the site with windows on each elevation. Parking was on the frontage and at the rear. The 
east flank was 15 metres away from the nearest flats. The rear façade was 20 metres from 
the façade of flats to the north. 

4.0 Site History

4.1 Extension and addition of fourth storey for existing office building  approved January 2001 
but permission has now expired.

Application for 54 flats in a six storey building refused 19 July 2005 (P/1766/19)

Application for 53 flats in a six storey building refused 06 June 2007 (P/1766/20)

Application for 50 flats in six storey building agreed subject to Sec 106 agreement 2008. 
Agreement not signed. Application treated as withdrawn. (P/1766/21)

Application for 81 bedroom hotel in six storey building approved March 2015. 
(P/01766/022). 65 parking spaces and two level basement. 
 

5.0 Neighbour Notification

5.1 Thirkleby Close 37 – 54 inclusive, 1 – 12 Kingsmead House.



Bath Road 171, 175, 188 
 

5.2 No observations received. 

6.0 Consultation

6.1 Transport/Traffic /Highways

The application should be refused as the development fails to provide car parking in 
accordance with adopted Slough Borough Council standards and if permitted is likely to 
lead to additional on street car parking or to the obstruction of the access to the detriment 
of highway safety and convenience. The development is contrary to Slough Borough 
Council Local Plan Policy T2 and Core Strategy Policy 7 Transport. 

Detail

Extra trips generated compared to the approved smaller hotel are slightly under estimated 
but this is not considered significant. 

Vehicle and pedestrian access is acceptable in principle. 

Car Parking is insufficient. The proposed parking provision is not in line with the standards 
set out in the Slough Developers Guide part 3. These state that hotels should be provided 
with a minimum of one space per bedroom plus extra spaces for bars / restaurants.  Whilst 
a provision of 80% was accepted for the consented 81 bed scheme, a further relaxation of 
the standard to 65% is not considered acceptable especially given that new floor space for 
conferencing and on-site gym is also proposed. 

It was also stated in pre-application advice that the use of car lifts takes time and is not 
convenient for non-hotel guests to use and therefore, having only 7 spaces at surface level 
is likely to mean that guests not staying the night park on-street rather than in the 
basement car park.  This could have an impact on adjoining residents and therefore 
amendments to parking restrictions are likely to be required.  

Cycle Parking is inadequate. It is stated in the Transport Statement that secure cycle 
storage will be provided within the basement of the development with access provided via 
the vehicle lifts. Drawings show it at 1st basement level, but the car lift does not serve this 
level and there is no convenient access to the store. Entrance bike stand for visitors is 
acceptable.  

Highway Widening Line. 
It is stated in the design and access statement that following pre application discussions, 
the building outline along the service road will remain the same to ensure that potential 
future development within the proposed road improvement line can be facilitated. As 
previously stated the land within this line will need to be dedicated to the Local Highway 
Authority to be maintained at the public expense. 

The proposed building line is very close to the back edge of the public highway boundary 
and therefore a retaining structure may need to be constructed as part of any S278 
agreement.    

Travel Plan - due to the scale of the development a Travel Plan will need to be prepared to 
encourage staff and visitors to travel to the site via sustainable means. The Travel Plan will 
be secured through a section 106.  



Mitigation should the planning application be approved

A highway widening line affects the front (Bath Road) part of the site and therefore any 
development on this site will need to dedicate this land free of charge for maintenance at 
the public expense.  I understand that this land has already been requested by the local 
highway authority in relation to the existing Section 106 agreement re the consented 
scheme but the land has yet to be transferred to the Council. A transport improvement 
scheme has been approved that involves the highway widening land. 

A Travel Plan is required together with a Travel Plan Monitoring Contribution of £6,000 and 
TRICS SAM monitoring requirements.     

A traffic regulation order contribution of £3,000 should be secured to address changes to 
waiting restrictions in the vicinity of the site. 

Require Section 278 highway agreement for access works on Galvin Road which is 
adopted public highway land. 

. 
6.2 Drainage – requires drainage strategy to ensure sustainable drainage within the site to 

stop flooding of the adjacent highway or property. The applicants stated use of combined 
septic tank and main sewer for waste water is unlikely to be acceptable. Surface water 
direct to the main sewer will not be acceptable. 

6.3 Environmental Protection -  Request standard soil quality conditions. 
 

6.4 Thames Water – request condition to agree waste water infrastructure needed. 

PART B: PLANNING APPRAISAL

7.0 Policy Background

7.1 The site is not allocated for development and has no land use restriction in the Local Plan. 
A hotel use will help support trading estate and local businesses. The proposal complies 
with strategic and land use Core Strategy policies. The restaurant and gym use, if available 
to visitors not staying at the hotel, will provide useful small scale facilities for this part of the 
town provided adequate car parking is provided. 

7.2 The effect on transport infrastructure is covered below. 

8.0 Design Matters

8.1 The building will be 4 storeys higher and deeper than the previous office building. It will be 
one storey higher than the approved hotel scheme. For some nearby flats it will be slightly 
further away than the old office building. For others it will be closer. 

8.2 The key design issue is the effect of the extra floor on nearby residential flats to the east 
and north east in terms of light to habitable rooms and, to a lesser degree, any overbearing 
effect on the outlook from habitable rooms. 

8.3 The existing flats are about 10 metres high to eaves level and 13.5 metres to ridge line. 
The new building will be 15.6 metres high to the top of the fifth storey and 21.2 metres high 
to top storey which is set back from the edge of the building nearest the existing homes by 
9.4 m on the east and 3.4 m on the north side. Compared to the approved scheme the 



height difference is 2.1 and 2.7 metres. 

8.4 The five storey element at its closest point to west facing facades of the adjacent 6 flats 
immediately to the east varies between 13.1 metres and 15.4 metres. For 3 flats to the 
south east the view from their side windows will be partially obscured by the corner of the 
new building 14 metres away. The flats to the north will be 26 metres away (window to 
façade) although closer if measured at 45 degrees from windows. These dimensions are 
very similar to the approved scheme. 

8.5 The arrangement of hotel room windows in the east side and rear of the building are 
distant enough from existing homes not to be a problem - 26 metres at an oblique angle 
from windows of 3 flats. Corridor windows can be obscure glazed. This arrangement is the 
same as the approved scheme. 

8.6 Some flats will see much less sky and receive less light than when the office building was 
on the site. Compared to the approved hotel building some flats will receive less light. The 
applicants submitted light study states that “The results show only a negligible difference 
between the daylight and sunlight results of the approved and proposed designs. Whilst 
both schemes are not fully compliant with the BRE recommendations, the results confirm 
that the proposed scheme does not have any greater impact on its surrounding 
neighbouring properties than that of the approved scheme.”  However the light study for 
the approved scheme indicated it was only just acceptable, with some instances of non 
compliance, in terms of adverse effect on some flats. Consequently the conclusion from 
the new light study seems surprising bearing in mind the extra height of the building.

8.7 The change from the previous office building to the approved hotel building will result in the 
greatest change to light for residents. The additional floor will have an extra impact but it 
will be important to know if this changes a border line situation (the approved scheme) to 
an unacceptable situation. The views of the Council’s light specialist on the submitted light 
study will be presented at the Committee meeting. Lack of day and sun light to existing 
homes may be a reason for refusal of the application. It should be noted that the BRE light 
standards are not statutory and are for guidance only. In reaching a decision on an 
application planning authorities can take other material considerations into account when 
BRE standards are not met. 

8.8 As the building will be quite close to habitable room windows and higher than the existing 
building it will appear quite overbearing when seen from those windows. This would not be 
an issue in a town centre location. It is also not an unusual situation in some parts of the 
town where there are tower blocks or other large buildings. 

8.9 In terms of overbearing effect the height and position of the approved hotel was considered 
borderline but accepted because of the benefit it getting the old unsightly vacant building 
demolished and a new building in place. The extra height of the new proposal whilst not 
welcome is not likely to be significantly worse in terms of outlook from homes compared in 
to the approved scheme

8.10 The detail of the eastern edge boundary treatment and planting will be important to help 
soften the appearance of the building at the ground floor level. These can be controlled by 
condition. 

8.11 The appearance of the building and materials to be used are acceptable. It will tie in with 
the contemporary but varied architecture of commercial buildings on the Bath Road. It will 
contrast with the domestic brick and tile appearance of adjacent homes however this site is 
the edge of the trading estate area. The appearance is very similar to the approved hotel 
building. 



8.12 Because Bath Road buildings west of the site are set back the site is quite prominent in the 
view from the west along the A4. Consequently the new building will provide a pleasant 
landmark block at the end of this view to improve the appearance of the area. 

8.13 The approved scheme is a substantial increase in building mass compared to previous 
office for a site close to residential property. It was only just acceptable. The extra 
floorspace and additional uses (gym and conference room) on this small site create some 
unacceptable and undesirable features. The unacceptable features are referred to above. 
The undesirable features, which by themselves may not justify refusal of the proposal, 
collectively indicate that too much floorspace and variety of uses are proposed. Examples 
are basement hotel rooms, very narrow light well for those rooms, overbearing nature of 
the building for some residents adjacent, use of car lifts rather than ramp. 
 

8.14 With the exception of light and living conditions of some existing adjacent residents the 
proposal complies with Core Strategy policy 8, sustainability and environment and 9 
natural and built environment plus Local Plan policy EN1 and EN3 design and landscape. 
  

9.0 Access and Transport Matters 

9.1 The new access off Galvin Road is acceptable. It will involve the loss of some shrubs but 
there is scope to plant small trees on the remainder of the highway verge. 

9.2 The lift access to the basement rather than a ramp is unusual but it saves space. 
 

9.3 Car parking is insufficient as outlined in the Transport/Highway comments above. It is 
accepted that hotels are not often fully occupied and some guests do not travel by private 
car. A parking ratio of 80% is reasonable. But 65 %, as proposed, is too low. Furthermore 
the restaurant, gym and conference room will generate parking demand. This demand may 
overlap with peak demand for hotel guests particularly early morning and evening. The 
approved scheme had a ratio of 80% without a gym and conference centre. Even with this 
ratio there is a risk of on street overflow parking in the area including residential streets 
nearby. 

9.4 As use of the car lifts is time consuming and inconvenient for short stay users 7 surface 
level spaces is insufficient to serve hotel guest arriving,  restaurant and gym users plus any 
other visitor or deliveries. 

9.5 There is probably space for adequate cycle storage within the development but the store 
shown is poorly located being in the middle of the conference room and gym 
accommodation floor and involving taking bikes through the hotel reception and lift.  

9.6 The frontage of the site is within a highway widening line. The Bath Road service road was 
once to be extended east many years ago. However the current highway scheme is to use 
the land for a bus rapid transit scheme. Consequently the frontage cannot be developed or 
used for car parking and the Council will need the land to be dedicated to the Highway 
Authority when required. 

9.7 Because of the size of the development, the varied uses and limited car parking (even at 
80% ratio) use of non car modes of travel need to be encouraged. This is in line with Core 
Policy 7 transport. Consequently a travel plan will be required to try to address this. 

9.8 Whilst part of the proposal complies with Core Strategy policy 7 Transport and Local Plan 
transport policies other aspects do not. Car parking (amount and location) and cycle store 
are not compliant. The following matters are only compliant if a Section 106 agreement is 



signed to provide for them : dedication of highway widening land on request; right of 
support (re retaining wall next to proposed highway); approval of retaining wall 
construction; travel plan, travel plan monitoring contribution, financial contribution for 
parking restriction changes; agreement to sign a Section 278 highway agreement re 
access works. 

9.9 The second reason for refusal, re living conditions, will be reviewed when the Council 
receives comments from its light consultant. The cycle parking concerns can probably be 
addressed if revised drawings are submitted such that this element of the reason for 
refusal could be withdrawn. The application could also be refused on grounds of 
inadequate drainage proposals. But it is recognised this issue can be probably be 
addressed by revised drawings and additional information. It is therefore expected that the 
developer address these issues should the development progress. The infrastructure 
reason for refusal is a holding reason; the matters of concern can be addressed if a 
satisfactory planning obligation is signed. 

PART C: RECOMMENDATION

10.0 Recommendation

10.1 Refuse

11 PART D: REASONS FOR REFUSAL 

Car and cycle parking
The proposal has insufficient and poorly located car parking spaces for the number of 
rooms proposed and the variety of uses proposed. The development fails to provide car 
parking and cycle storage in accordance with adopted Slough Borough Council standards. 
The proposal will lead to additional on street car parking or to the obstruction of the access 
to the detriment of highway safety and convenience. The development is therefore contrary 
to Slough Borough Council Local Plan Policy T2 and Core Strategy 2006 -2026 
Development Plan adopted 2008 Policy 7 Transport. 

Living Conditions
The proposal is poor design in terms of the adverse effect on the living conditions of some 
homes adjacent to the site because of lack of adequate day and sun light. The proposal 
therefore does not comply with Local Plan Policy EN1 Design and Core Strategy 2006 -
2026 Development Plan adopted 2008 Policy 8 Sustainability and the environment.  THIS 
REASON TO BE REVIEWED WHEN INFORMATION ON LIGHT STUDY AVAILABLE.

Transport Infrastructure 
The proposal does not incorporate or secure (through planning obligation) land required for 
an approved highway widening scheme and associated support structures, mitigation of 
the extra travel impact of the development (travel plan), mitigation of extra on street 
parking demand (due to hotel and associated uses) and changes to existing on street 
parking restriction due to the new access. Therefore the proposal does not comply with 
Core Strategy 2006 -2026 Development Plan adopted 2008 Policy 7 Transport 
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P/01766/023                                        Agenda Item 6

The Council’s consultant has made various comments on the applicants light report. The minor fails 
and 1 major fail of the vertical sky component for one existing room will occur regardless of the 
approved or proposed scheme. The consultants other comment relates to lack of clarity regarding 
interior and exterior sunlight access results for both the proposed and approved scheme included and 
recommend further information be submitted. 

Because of the existing approval the Council needs to be sure the lack of information is a critical matter 
or not in terms of light being a reason for refusal for the new scheme. Consequently further discussion 
on the very recently submitted consultant report needs to take place before it can be decided if light be 
a reason for refusal. It is recommended this matter be delegated to the Planning Manager. 

The applicant has asked that the Planning Committee be made aware that they have received legal 
advice indicating they have a very good chance of winning at any appeal. They are willing to commit to 
the conference room and gym being for hotel guests only. They also point out that that in terms of hotel 
room occupancy they will be lucky to achieve 75%. 

On a separate matter the applicant also point out that, due to a land ownership matter at the rear of the 
site, they cannot proceed with the approved scheme unless 15 car parking spaces are lost. Similarly 
the proposed scheme is affected by land owner issue. This information should not be used in 
determining the planning application. It is provided as background information and the applicant asked 
that Planning Committee be made aware. 

CHANGE TO RECOMMENDATION

Delegate to the Planning Manager to refuse the application on either the reasons for refusal 
stated or those covering car/cycle parking and transport infrastructure only. 


